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PALESTINIAN FICTION

Mornings in Jenin: A Novel, by Susan 
Abulhawa. New York: Bloomsbury, 2010. 
xiii + 325 pages. Glossary to p. 330. Refer-
ences to p. 331. $15 paper.

Reviewed by Marcy Jane Knopf-
Newman

The publication of Susan Abulhawa’s first 
novel, Mornings in Jenin, marks a sig-
nificant milestone in publishing history. 

Abulhawa, originally from Jerusalem and 
a refugee of the 1967 war, is the founder 
of the NGO Playgrounds for Palestine. Her 
novel was first published in 2006 as The 
Scar of David; its reissue by a major pub-
lisher means that the first epic novel about 
Palestine to be written in English will be 
widely accessible to a larger audience. 
More importantly, this novel is one that 
could and should be taught in high schools 
and universities as a tool to educate youth 
about Palestine.

The novel opens with a brief prelude 
set in Jenin in 2002 when one of the nov-
el’s narrators and heroines, Amal Abulheja, 
is murdered by an Israeli soldier during the 
massacre in Jenin refugee camp. The rest 
of the novel is broken down into eight sec-
tions, which roughly correspond to histori-
cal periods: El Nakba, El Naksa, The Scar of 
David (which covers the Palestinian resis-
tance movement in Palestine, Jordan, and 
Lebanon), El Ghurba (exile), Albi fi Beirut 
(which includes the massacre in Shatila ref-
ugee camp and its surrounding neighbor-
hood Sabra), Elly Bayna (spanning the first 
intifada through 9/11), Baladi and Nihaya o 
Bidaya (both of which return to Jenin and 
the 2002 massacre). In each time period, 
place holds a historical meaning as well as 
a way of mapping the spatial terrain of Pal-
estine and Palestinian life in traditional vil-
lages and refugee camps.

Abulhawa marks these places and his-
torical events through the eyes of four gen-
erations of Ein Hod’s Abulheja family. The 
story opens in 1941 by introducing readers 
to the village, located near Haifa, and de-
scendants of one of its founding families, 
Yehya and Basima and their sons Hasan 
and Darweesh. Their lives seem idyllic, 
comprised of olive harvests, family, and 
prayer. Hasan falls in love with the rebel-
lious Bedouin Dalia amid the backdrop of 
increasing Zionist attacks on neighboring 
villages, one of which claims Basima’s life. 
This opening to the novel allows readers to 
imagine fellah life before the Nakba.

One of the primary conflicts of the 
novel emerges when Dalia and Hasan’s 
son Yousef accidentally scars his brother 
Ismael’s face. The scar’s significance takes 
on heightened meaning when a Zionist 
soldier kidnaps Ismael for his barren wife 
Jolenta, a Holocaust survivor, as his mili-
tia expels the village of Ein Hod from their 
land. The Abulheja family, along with the 
rest of Ein Hod, make their temporary 
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home in Jenin refugee camp. Seven years 
into exile Dalia gives birth to Amal, who 
becomes one of the narrators of the novel 
along with her brother Yousef. 

The 1967 war and its aftermath scar 
each member of the surviving Abulheja 
family psychologically and physically. 
Hasan and Yousef disappear; Dalia be-
comes hollowed out, dying two years later; 
the camp is destroyed; Amal’s abdomen is 
disfigured by an Israeli sniper’s bullet at a 
checkpoint. Yousef, now a member of Fa-
tah, returns with some of the other fighters 
and with the news that Ismael is now Da-
vid, an Israeli soldier, a development that 
pays homage to Ghassan Kanafani’s novella 
Returning to Haifa.

Tracing the contours of Palestinian his-
tory, Yousef leaves his sister, his love, Fa-
tima, and Palestine for Jordan with the 
fedayeen to become a hero in the 1968 
battle of Karameh. Darweesh encourages 
his niece to move to an orphanage in Jeru-
salem where she can pursue her studies, 
eventually leading her to the United States 
on scholarship. To avoid the depth of her 
psychological scars she adopts the per-
sona of Amy, “Amal without the hope” (p. 
178). Hope reemerges only after a call from 
Yousef brings her to Shatila refugee camp 
where she reunites with her brother, his 
wife Fatima, and their daughter Falasteen. 
By the end of summer 1982 Fatima and 
Amal are both pregnant, but with the loom-
ing Israeli invasion Amal is coaxed to return 
to the United States alone. Yousef is forced 
into Tunisian exile with the fedayeen while 
Amal’s husband’s demise comes when the 
Israelis bomb his apartment building.

Once in exile again Amal follows 
the news in Lebanon, which Abulhawa 

underscores with quotations from journal-
ists like Robert Fisk. Indeed, it is through 
Fisk that she discovers the fate of Fatima, 
Falasteen, and her unborn child. Fatima 
becomes the woman whose body is discov-
ered next to her daughter with her womb 
slashed open during the Israeli-Phalangist 
massacre in Sabra and Shatila. Yousef’s 
response to the savage murder of his wife 
and children takes a tragic course with one 
final episode ripped from the headlines: 
Yousef becomes the man held responsible 
for the bombing of the U.S. embassy in 
Beirut.

In the final section of Abulhawa’s novel 
Amal meets David, a relationship that pulls 
her back to Palestine with her daughter 
just before the 2002 Israeli massacre in 
Jenin refugee camp. 

Abulhawa’s gripping plot and moving 
characters are woven into a landscape of 
romance and war through a blend of his-
tory and fiction in the tradition of sen-
timental literature. In this respect her 
writing differs significantly from most Pal-
estinian fiction. But the way Abulhawa 
places her characters in particular histori-
cal moments filled with almost journal-
istic details registers with some aspects 
of Liana Badr and Sahar Khalifeh’s writ-
ings. In other ways her novel’s expansive-
ness is reminiscent of Elias Khoury’s epic 
novel Gate of the Sun (Archipelago Books, 
2006). This brilliant blend makes for a re-
markable narrative that captures signifi-
cant moments in Palestinian history and 
that will captivate readers regardless of 
their prior knowledge about Palestine. The 
simplistic beauty of her prose makes it an 
ideal pedagogical tool for educating young 
people in the West about Palestine.
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